
JCMS BEING IMPLEMENTED 

IN MORE COURTS 

 

Clarendon Family Court in Chapleton is one 

of several courts that will be operating on the 

new Judicial Case Management System 

(JCMS) in the 2022/23 financial year.   

The Judicial Case Management 

System (JCMS), which is highly 

touted as a game changer for           

digitizing some judicial                    

processes, is being introduced in 

more courts this year.  

 

The JCMS is a web-based             

system integrating all courts on a 

single platform and is designed to 

facilitate jury selection                

management, caseflow manage-

ment and scheduling and             

transcript  production. 

 

Effective April 2022, Chief Justice            

Bryan Sykes said the web-based 

system will be rolled out in 

Trelawny, Portland, St. Thomas, 

Westmoreland and Manchester                       

Parish Courts. It will also be          

implemented in the Clarendon            

Family Court.  

 

The JCMS will help to enhance  

operational efficiency. He added 

that the web-based system is a 

ñvery significant development in the life of 

our Judiciary.ò 

 

ñWe will get to the point where we will have 

electronic filing; and where we are heading 

with that, ultimately, is to have electronic 

transfer of files between courts, so that we               

reduce reliance on paper. We are heading in 

the right direction and this should bring 

about significant efficiency,ò Chief Justice 

Sykes said. 

It is the hope of the                

Judiciary to have the 

JCMS fully implemented 

in all courts by the end of 

the year.  

 

Several courts and                 

divisions are already            

operating on the system. 

These are the Court of 

Appeal; the Criminal  

Registry, Revenue and 

Gun Courts; the St. James,             

Hanover, Westmoreland, 

and Trelawny Family 

Courts; and the St.              

Elizabeth and St. Mary 

Parish Courts. 

 

 The Chief Justice was               

speaking at the opening of 

the Hilary Term of the 

Home Circuit Court held 

in Kingston on                  

January 7, 2022. 
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PARISH COURTS ON TRACK TO BEING BACKLOG FREE 

 

The Parish Courts remain on track to clear the backlog of cases by 2025 as outlined in the Judiciaryôs               

strategic plan. Data from 2021 show that in the Criminal and Civil Divisions of the Parish Courts, ninety per 

cent (90%) of matters were being disposed of in less than two years.  

 

Speaking at a Swearing-in Ceremony for Judges at Kingôs House in St. Andrew on January 06, 2022, Chief         

Justice Bryan Sykes said 2021 was a challenging year due to Covid-19. Nevertheless, the court system remains 

resilient and continues to dispose of cases in record numbers. 

 

ñIn the Parish Courts they have recovered magnificently. As far as the criminal cases are concerned, we are now 

at the point where 94 per cent of those cases are disposed of in under 24 months. If that continues, the Parish 

Courts on the criminal side are on course to becoming backlog free within the six-year target that was set,ò he           

explained.  

 

Chief Justice Sykes continued: ñThe same thing can be said too on the civil side of the Parish Courts where 90 

per cent of cases there have been disposed of within less than two years. If that trend continues, the Parish 

Courts on the civil side will be backlog free in the six-year period that we have set, or less.ò  

 

Family Courts  

 

Meanwhile, the specialised Family Courts are achieving over 90 per cent disposal rate of cases. ñWe are now 

beginning to get reliable data from there [Family Courts]. What is now known is that 91 per cent of the cases 

there, are now disposed of in under 24 months. In essence, what we are saying then, is that the performance of 

the Parish Courts is such that we will be backlog free assuming that the trend continues for six years or less and 

so that will become a historic day in the life of our country.ò 

 

Governor General His Excellency the 

Most Hon. Sir Patrick Allen (centre), 

Chief Justice the Honourable Mr  

Justice  Bryan Sykes (left) and                 

President of the Court of Appeal the 

Honourable Mr Justice Patrick 

Brooks (right) flanked by newly                   

appointed judges following a Swear-

ing-in Ceremony at Kingôs House in 

St. Andrew on Thursday, January 6, 

2022.   
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JUSTICE MARVA MCDONALD BISHOP TO ACT AS  

PRESIDENT OF THE COURT OF APPEAL 

 
Justice Marva McDonald-Bishop has been 

sworn in to act as President of the Court of 

Appeal by Governor General Sir Patrick 

Allen for the Hilary Term, while Justice 

Patrick Brooks is on vacation. 

 

Addressing the audience at the Swearing-in 

Ceremony at King's House in St.               

Andrew on January 6, 2022, Justice 

McDonald-Bishop gave an emotional             

acceptance speech and reminisced on kind 

words she received from her mentors that 

propelled her to the heights of her judicial 

career.  

 

 She told the gathering that Justice Boyd 

Carey had written a note to her earlier in 

her career stating: ñThe law is for serious 

people...but you have the necessary              

qualities. A desire for excellence, a talent 

for hard work, an enquiring mind and  

stamina. All these characteristics you have 

in large quantities.ò 

 

ñJustice Boyd Carey and [former] Deputy 

Director Bryan Sykes knew then that they 

gave those words to me at a time when despite what might have seemed like commendable achievements on 

my part, I still suffered self-doubt, low self-esteem as a young girl from deep rural Bamboo Walk, Retreat, St 

Mary,ò Justice McDonald Bishop said.  

 

Justice McDonald continued: ñLittle did they know that what might have been received as simple words of 

commendation would have a lasting impact on my professional life. It is against that background that I stand 

here this morning almost teary-eyed and with a bag of mixed emotions to accept the appointment to act as 

President of the Court of Appeal of Jamaica. I am overwhelmed by the decision of those who considered it 

fitting to take a chance on me.ò 

 

Mental Health  

The ongoing COVID-19 pandemic was not lost on Justice McDonald-Bishop, she noted that judges have been 

under tremendous mental strain due to the crisis. Consequently, Justice McDonald-Bishop plans to pay special 

attention to the mental health needs of staff during her stint as acting president. She explained that the well-

being of judges is closely linked to access to justice and especially urgent considering the effects of the              

pandemic.  

The  Honourable Justice Marva McDonald Bishop receiving her 

Instrument of Appointment from Governor General, His               

Excellency, the Most Hon. Sir Patrick Allen during the swearing-

in of judges at Kingôs House in St. Andrew on Thursday, January 

6, 2022.   
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JUSTICE MARVA MCDONALD BISHOP TO ACT AS  

PRESIDENT OF THE COURT OF APPEAL 

"It is my fervent hope that we'll be able to identify a secure and convenient space on the court building that 

we can retrofit to create an oasis in the judicial desert. This is intended to be a space to which judges and 

their staff can retreat to and attend to the needs of their minds, bodies, and souls, so that we can better serve 

the public that depends on us to be fit, healthy and above all, safe," she announced.  

  

The Honourable Mrs Justice Georgiana Fraser and the Honourable Mr Justice Kissock Laing were also 

sworn in to act as Judges of the Court of Appeal. Also taking the oath of office as Acting Puisne Judges 

were Tania Mott Tulloch-Reid and Sandria Wong-Small. 

 

 

Governor-General His Excellency the Most Hon. Sir Patrick Allen (right) pictured in conversation with 

the Hon. Mrs. Justice Marva McDonald-Bishop (left) who was sworn in to act as President of the Court 

of Appeal and Chief Justice Bryan Sykes. The occasion was the swearing-in ceremony of five           

members of the judiciary held on Thursday, January 06, 2022 at Kingôs House in St. Andrew.  


